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A fantastic, polished interview which runs two hours and fifteen 
minutes. Salzberg's delivery is straight and smooth effective in 
the steady pressure it imposes on the listener's feelings. Salzberg 
was born in Yanov (?), Poland on May 25, 1923 to an observant 
family with inclinations towards modern Zionism. He experienced the 
Ghetto at Bedzin (Benjin?) - and offers insight into the Judenrat 
and Moses Meryn - ; spent time in Auschwitz; was selected to an 
elite program designed to train top Jews to be supervisors in the 
Krupp armaments factory; marched to Grossrosen (SP.?), Buchenwald, 
and Flossenberg; and ended up in a French convent hospital after he 
gorged on the food given to him by the American GIs during 
liberation. Salzberg certainly has his dates and events down pat. 
He is very descriptive and accurate. One cannot help but be 
impressed with his intestinal fortitude, his ability to survive 
during his time in Auschwitz. Throughout the tape, one watches this 
man - who speaks smoothly, almost methodically - and listens to the 
almost unimaginable horrors of his earlier life, visualizing that 
the perseverance and equanimity he displays on tape helped him to 
survive those horrors. 
 
2:00 - Salzberg was born in a small town in Poland, Yanov, on May 
25, 1923 to a family of five children - 3 boys and 2 girls which 
was an observant family - 'Orthodox' - but which also possessed 
inclinations to modern Zionism. He was one of two Jewish boys in a 
class of 30 in grammar school. His mother was sick for three years 
and in 1935 she died of polio. His sister returned from Krak¢w and 
two of his brothers left, one worked for an uncle and another was 
an active Zionist. The family was not that bad off for some members 
of the extended family were well to-do. 
 
4:00 - the family moved to Bedzin(?) in 1938 and the father never 
remarried. In September 1939 the entire family fled Bedzin with the 
arrival of the Germans but within five days the Germans caught up 
with them in their pursuit of their desire to annex the area - 
Salazia (?) - to the Reich. 
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6:00 - Salzberg describes the return to Bedzin. They heard from 
people walking that the Germans were pushing people off a bridge 
along the route to Bedzin so they decided to take the long route 
which took 2 1/2 extra days. They heard about the burnings during 
the Ge___ and how 200 prominent persons were taken as hostages, 
including Jack's uncle, and eventually died due to not being 
allowed to use the bathroom regularly 
 
7:45 - they reached home ca. Sept. 14 and 15. Their home was OK but 
the first few days back were characterized by German roundups to 
create a supply of menial labor. Salzberg suggests that in the 
beginning of 1940, life was close to normal although the Germans 
had organized the Judenrat - Moses Meryn was the Judenrat leader in 
the Bedzin - Sasoniwice area. Salzberg recalls that food was 
rationed and the city became divided into sections - Judenbahn - 
and that Jewish workers were supervised. Salzberg mentions that 
life became more organized and stable. In the spring, the Germans 
began recruiting young people for labor camps - at night and in the 
streets. 
 
11:00 - Salzberg himself was rounded up on three occasions but he 
had connections: a prominent German who had taken over the family 
business viewed him as "a worthy Jew" (Litzlehej~de (Sp.?)). 
Salzberg mentioned that he felt strange being singled out like 
this, the envy of parents, and one of the times he remembers 
wishing that he could remain there with his friends. 
 
13:30 - Salzberg remembers 1940 as a year of fair stability except 
for the confiscation of property, there were brutalities committed 
by the German police but these were not committed in an organized 
fashion and the Jewish administration played a large role. 
Stability was aided by the opening of an enormous clothing factory 
which employed 25,000 people - Salzberg mentions that almost one 
third of the city's apartments were converted into shops - and 
provided a buffer against deportation to a labor camp. 
 
16:00 - the first city deported nearby, according to Salzberg, was 
Auschwitz - 15,000 Jewish families from Auschwitz were absorbed 
into Bedzin and Sasnowice which created a crowded situation. 
 
16:40 - By early 1941, German systematic pressure led to the 
congesting of the Jewish area; fewer Jewish streets, 6-8 people 
living in a room, medical woes, food rations cut 25~ due to the war 
with the Russians which led to the spreading of a black market and 
the subsequent arrest of people for economic violations. 
 
18:00 - Salzberg recalls that his family was fortunate in that 
lived in a pocket outside the mainstream Ghetto; a sister was 
married, a brother was married, and one brother smuggled through 
into the Soviet Union. Times were not easy but, as Salzberg notes 
'through 1941, life was still bearable.'  
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Some people were lost to deportations but not until early 1942 till 
they begin to hear about 5 resettlement camps. By April, Salzberg 
remembers, the underground movement, spearheaded by a group of 
hard-core Zionists - learned about the exterminations at Auschwitz. 
 
21:30 - In May 1942 the Judenrat sent a notice that on May 12 every 
man, woman, and child must report to the two main sports stadiums 
in the community. As Salzberg recalls, the rabbis suggested that 
Jews defy the order and only let the healthy persons go, 
nonetheless the 'final solution' had begun in the area. This was 
the first time that the Jewish lay leaders had supported defying 
the Judenrat. 40,000 people poured into the stadium. 
 
24:00 - Salzberg discusses the Judenrat. Meryn was on target in his 
suggestion that the young volunteer to the labor camps; that the 
people in the Ghetto might end up in Auschwitz, Treblinka, 
Majdenek. Salzberg believes that was a good strategy, he thinks 
that his area - Salesia - had a good survival rate. (Salzberg 
himself is very good with dates and statistics) even so, Salzberg 
points out that there were several opinions on whether cooperation 
was justified. His family stayed together on that tragic day in 
1942 although his sweater's husband went to a labor camp and heard 
rumors - that women without husbands and the elderly were to be 
deported - their connection with the German saved Salzberg's 
family. The German was selecting people and selecting the whole 
family back to the Ghetto but they were separated from their father 
who was to be deported. There were not, however, enough 
transportation facilities and the deportee were housed in an 
apartment complex. The family found out where their father was and 
arranged for him to jump out from the third or fourth floor. He did 
and he broke his leg in the process. Within three days, 12,000 
people were deported, representing the first mass loss in the 
community. The dark days really began. 
 
32:00 - Salzberg remembers hearing that relatives in the country 
had been sent to Treblinka and of a German plan to move Jews from 
Bedzin and Sasniwice to a suburban area. Salzberg remembers the 
horrible scramble for housing with 10-12 people living in a single 
room. In early 1943, the Germans started removing the entire Ghetto 
to the new isolated Ghetto. But even earlier, since approximately 
the May 1942 raid, there had been systematic raids at night and 
families were taken apart. Labor camps and deportations. Salzberg 
learned that the Germans pressured the Judenrat for quotas and that 
Meryn was in a difficult situation, though he was trying to save as 
many people and shops, etc. Keeping the Ghetto intact also meant 
keeping Germans in the area and, therefore, away from the front 
lines which was their hope. Salzberg mentions that the German 
defeat in Stalingrad led the SS to interfere more and more with 
policy in the Ghettos. During this time many people were sent to 
Auschwitz, for it was less than a one hour ride to Auschwitz. 
Living conditions were horrible, food rations were down to 400 
calories and illness devastated the Ghetto. As Salzberg points out, 
the Jewish hospital was unbearable. 
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37:25 - the Salzberg family had been moved into the cramped Ghetto 
area and there was no room for Jack in the apartment so he lived 
with an uncle of a girlfriend of his who was an official in the 
Judenrat and, therefore, was granted somewhat better living 
conditions. Jack still had his identification card stipulating that 
he worked for that important German connection of his and this gave 
him some autonomy of movement, allowing him to smuggle food into 
the Ghetto, etc. In terms of food, the families did fairly well, 
all of them earned money and it was mainly a question of finding 
food supplies on the black market and smuggling the food into the 
Ghetto at great personal risk. In general, Salzberg points out that 
conditions were horrible hundreds were deported to Auschwitz daily. 
A Jewish militia man told some Ghetto inhabitants about a German 
plan to remove an orphanage whereby they managed to clear out 
approximately one half of the orphans before the germans could 
follow through with their plan. The next day, the Germans hung 
three militia men in public. 
 
42:00 - April 13, 1943 - Jack and his brother were at work when a 
gestapo man and a member of the criminal police came in and hand 
cuffed Jack's brother. Jack recalls being stunned, he had a crowbar 
in his hand and considering striking them with it but realized it 
was stupid. His brother was arrested for involvement in the 
underground, smuggling. He was taken to prison, Jack et al tried to 
save him. Through a major bribe they were assured that the brother 
would be released, but he was not and he was dispatched to 
Auschwitz at the age of 30 and with his wife seven months pregnant. 
Jack recalls this event as a huge blow to the family and 
increasingly he was forced to shoulder the burden for family woes 
as the situation became tighter and tighter in the Ghetto, making 
it much more difficult to smuggle food into the Ghetto. Jack worked 
from 7 to 5 and conditions became awful. His father even stopped 
working because he could no longer concentrate. 
 
46:00 - Salzberg describes the pervasive sense of helplessness in 
the Ghetto; how people expected to be captured, became resigned on 
the notion that death would arrive. There was no organized life, 
only the organization. Some people could get false papers, but only 
a few of them, and the community began to dwindle radically with 
500 or 600 or 800 people deported each week. The mortality rate 
soared with no medicine to be found and in June the orders came for 
the whole Ghetto to be deported - June 22, 1943. The SS and other 
personnel helped to flush people out and all sorts of makeshift 
hideouts were constructed by the Ghetto inhabitants. Another 
selection occurred and the family gathered together. A Jewish 
militia man said to Jack's father that if he came voluntarily, his 
daughter and her baby could stay. In the selection, Jack was put on 
the right while his father and a sister was put on the left. The 
sister was put on a train by mistake to a labor camp, a textile 
factory in eastern Germany, where she survived the war while the 
father was sent to Auschwitz. 
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51:30 - Jack recalls that he became resigned and stopped going to 
work and he speculates that maybe 5,000 of the original 40,000 were 
left in the Ghetto. There were continued efforts to gain false 
papers and a Zionist organization out of Switzerland got them 
passports, passports from Honduras, and people were often kept in 
internment camps. The Zionist leaders denied Meryn et al visas so 
Meryn betrayed the group to the Germans leading Jack et al to rip 
up their passports. Jack describes this time as a time when no hope 
was left, a time of total resignation. The resistance movement soon 
died out. 
 
55:00 - Jack went back to work and was told to expect the 'final 
solution' in the community. While most of the 5,000 were working, 
production was still low however. People were living hour by hour 
waiting for the Germans to arrive as they were suffering defeat 
abroad. Nonetheless, people were still building bunkers and 
gathering food. Some still possessed foolish aims of leaving. Jack 
lived with his girlfriend and some of her relatives, and they built 
a bunker, a well-concealed little room and they arranged to have 
fresh water there - wells. 
 
1:45 - at the end of July, Judenrat-gestapo relations collapsed and 
at one point the entire Judenrat was arrested leaving the Ghetto 
with no community, no organization. 
 
2:55 - On the eve of August 1, at 11 pm, the remainder of the 
Ghetto was surrounded by the Nazis and deportation started at 4 am 
on 8/1/43 and the Nazis did not rely on the Jewish militia. Jack 
brought his sister and a baby with him,now 17 people in the bunker, 
had an opening in the front and pulled in furniture - 2 1/2 feet by 
2 1/2 feet. Salzberg suggests that it was difficult to tell that it 
was a hollow wall and for two days and three nights they hid there 
until Jack and another person volunteered to clear the refuge - it 
was silent outside and they took a chance in walking around in an 
effort to obtain water. A German spotted them through binoculars 
and started firing machine guns. They brought the water in. Within 
seconds, two Germans arrived with rifles. Jack and the other person 
lied and said that the lieutenant told them they could stay. They 
were dragged to the cattle cars without betraying the others. Later 
in the afternoon, however, the Germans uncovered the bunker. Jack 
recalls how the Polish population was roaming around in search of 
clothes and shoes. Poles would be rewarded with clothes for 
capturing a Jew. 
 
8:50 - Salzberg recalls being packed into cattle cars - hearing the 
sobs, the crying, the fainting. In the car, finally, 2 or 3 people 
bent a shudder to allow for a little more air. The ride took one 
hour and a half to Auschwitz and then they remained at the gate for 
an hour. He saw the sign - "Work makes life sweet." When the door 
opened, people practically fell out. 
 
10:45 - Salzberg becomes a bit emotional in discussing the worst 
moment in life.  
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His sister said "If I survive and I find my husband, we can have 
new children" and she let the baby go from her hand. Jack went and 
took the baby with him but soon an SS man swooped the baby out of 
his hands and threw it up on the truck. Jack was taken to Birkenau 
while the others went to the Crematorium. 
 
13:25 - Jack went to a barrack and undressed completely. He had a 
diamond which his sister had given him on the train. The Nazis 
checked for everything and he hid the diamond in his mouth. A Nazi 
punched him in the mouth, broke two teeth and spit out the diamond. 
SALZBERG DESCRIBES THE SCENE AT AUSCHWITZ -- 1400 people in a 
barrack - like cattle, worse, laying on birches, 6 high, 15 across, 
two blankets for 15 people. The first thing they did was keep them 
outside and the block speaker talked to them, informing them that 
they are in for the whole treatment. The schedule: awakened at 5 
a.m, stand on 'appel' - a head count; breakfast was a dirty, 
carbonated liquid, a slice of bread of 3-4 ounces and a small slice 
of margarine. They were assigned to work commanders - ordered to 
build roads in the camp, practically by hand with no tools. Daily, 
8-10 people were carried back to the barracks by noon due to the 
lack of food and the pressures of 15-16 hours of standing. They 
would receive soup at noontime, a soup which was more gravel and 
dirt than potatoes, and people would receive a beating if they 
appeared to eager for their soup. He recalls the people of the camp 
civilian leaders, Kapo elders, criminals, homosexuals. They would 
work until five and then there would be a head count and they were 
made to wait for dinner which consisted of a watery, dirty soup, a 
piece of lettuce and a slice of bread. After work, came sleep - the 
kapo might for kicks wake people up, make them run in the nude, 
take a shower and then get beat up. 
 
19:45 - every Monday there was a selection to weed out those who 
were too deteriorated to continue working. Salzberg recalls two 
tragic experiences during these Monday selections: A) standing 
outside by the head count, it was discovered that one person was 
missing. The Nazis thereupon decided to take three people out for 
torture. One of the three did not survive and two were taken to the 
medical facility. B) around one week later, Salzberg's most 
humiliating experience of Auschwitz occurred as a leader removed 
10-15 people from each barrack - there were no toilets in 
Auschwitz, just pits, even though there were cold showers half a 
mile away. Salzberg was one of those picked and he was forced to go 
into the pits. SS men with hip high boots and whips forced the 
inmates to roll in the refuse, then they were whipped and taken to 
the shower. Two of Salzberg's friends died of exposure. His cousin 
saw him and almost passed out. There were no clean uniforms so they 
were forced to remain nude. 
 
24:20 - a key to Salzberg's survival was that he stayed out of the 
limelight at Auschwitz, he did not ask for seconds of food and in 
general he was careful not to be conspicuous. As he says,  I had a 
strong will." He mentions that gangrene in the legs were the first 
signs of deterioration.  
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Gangrene on the legs during a Monday selection would mean death. 
Salzberg recalls that during the last week in October, Mengele came 
to the camp to personally do the selection. Jack was thin but had 
no open wounds. Mengele looked at him and asked an SS Captain - How 
old? Jack said 20 and Mengele said let's give him another 8 days. 
3 days after this happened people were herded out of the barracks 
and stayed in line for two days waiting for an interview. They were 
asked about their background and then tested on the knowledge of 
language - German, Polish, etc. 629 people were selected out of 
165,000 to work for Krupp and Salzberg was one of those selected. 
The 629 were separated from the camp, shaved twice a day head to 
toe because they were infected with lice; all portions of the body 
shaved twice a day. They were isolated and fed well. On November 6, 
1943 they left. Eichmann was in Auschwitz. Near the Crematorium, an 
SS band was playing and they were given a speech - "the first Jews 
to leave the camp alive were to serve the Germans. They were taken 
to a small town outside Breslau, to a camp where the conditions 
were horrible. The camp had not even been fully constructed - there 
was no kitchen and food was brought from Breslau daily. It was 
tough work and more than one third of them collapsed during the 
first week. Five kilometers away was an enormous Krupp armament 
works - producing FLAK, torpedoes, and howitzers where they were to 
be trained as supervisors. They realized people were dying so they 
took in field kitchens, etc. 5,000 Russian POW's came in and were 
put to work. It was three months of intense training, 14-15 hours 
per day in an effort to learn the ins and outs of Krupp armaments. 
Walking to and from the Krupp factory, they would take 5-10 people 
who were dead wearing their Dutch wooden shoes. There was a large 
camp, Markstadt, which was five miles away where they had decent 
conditions as they worked in construction and wore civilian 
clothes. There were many people from Salzberg's home area in 
Markstadt. 
 
34:50 - no communication was allowed with Markstadt, but Jack 
communicated with his brother-in-law there. His two brothers were 
jewelers there and had their own shop. They had it pretty good and 
they began sending food packages. By March 1944, more than half the 
people had died. Krupp filed a major complaint with the gestapo - 
treat these Jews be we lost our regular workers to the front lines. 
Tremel, an SS man, changed over the crew - they were fed well, 
given clean clothes and warm showers which led to better health. 
The police no longer would dare touch a prisoner and within three 
months Salzberg was up to 170 pounds and people began planning 
escapes. The Russians organized sabotage in the plant which 
indirectly hurt the Jews. Jack was a foreman and he had 800 Russian 
POW's under him. One of his superiors was very liberal and very 
kind. Jack had a good rapport with him. Life went on for Jack for 
21 months under very good conditions - they could read books and 
even conduct services. Here or there, a naturally sick person would 
be deported to Auschwitz. Then they merged the civilian camp, 
Markstadt, with the Krupp camp. Salzberg contends that the Soviets 
were wary of bombing that plant, that they wanted to capture the 
plant, that today that same plant stands as the backbone of the 
Soviet military.  

http://collections.ushmm.org 
Contact reference@ushmm.org for further information about this collection

 
This is a verbatim transcript of spoken word. It is not the primary source, and it has not been checked for spelling or accuracy. 



On January 21, 1945 the Soviets were within one mile of the camp 
when there was an order to evacuate to Grossrosen (SP.?), a 
murderous, infamous camp according to Salzberg. They walked 10-11 
days; on the fifth day of the evacuation march, some Russian POW's 
became cannibals and ate human flesh. On February 2, they reached 
Grossrosen. It was mid-winter and half-frozen Jews were being 
brought in by the thousand. After three days they were herded on to 
open trains to Buchenwald. Salzberg recalls being on the train with 
Dutch Jews who were accustomed to comfort, the result being that 
approximately half of them died. 
 
43:43 - on February 8, they arrived in Buchenwald and there were 
120,000 prisoners there. Salzberg recalls meeting Leon Blum in 
Buchenwald, spending six weeks with Blum on a birch. Ilse Koch, a 
woman who Salzberg mentions is known for making lamp shades out of 
human skins, refused to evacuate the camps. The Jews were ordered 
out of the barracks but many did not step out. Salzberg did step 
out and he was assigned to walk and they marched 400 kilometers off 
the main roads under heavy bombardment; they started out as four 
columns of 2200 people. On the third day there was no more food, 
even the SS was pressed for food. On the fourth day, Salzberg was 
running out of breath and an SS man gave him a gravel stone to put 
in his mouth so that he would not dehydrate. Around the 6th or 7th 
day they decided to organize a resistance for the young still had 
some energy. If one fell out of line then the one behind must move 
up - the last one to die. If a person stepped out and bent down - 
they would be shot. 
 
49:30 - they arrived, 150 people to Flossenberg on April 18th. 
There were 30,000 people in the camp. They were given a very hefty 
soup and they saw people through the fences. Salzberg recognized an 
old friend of his. By the afternoon, there was an order to evacuate 
the 150 newcomers - but only 60 of them got up. Jack was with a 
second cousin of his. Jack attempted to walk out of his column but 
they were identifiable. At Buchenwald, they were shaved with a two 
inch strip on the head and crosses on the uniform A Czech helped 
deter a Polish guard as Salzberg slipped in with the main group. 
There were no clothes left to be handed out but Salzberg found some 
people he knew and got in line but during a head count, the 
Buchenwald people were rounded up but Salzberg who knew how to 
speak Russian as well as German and Polish managed to find his way 
into the 20th block area of the camp. 
 
56:00 - Salzberg remained there for three days before the order 
came to evacuate with the Germans in a chaotic retreat. On April 
22, planes started flying over, dropping leaflets and artillery, 
the forest aflame. Tanks coming down and a black unit of Patton's 
army liberated them - they ate margarine, ham, and sugar - eating 
like an animal. The exposure to food killed people and the area had 
to be cordoned off. He found himself in a French convent hospital 
being fed intravenously. He smuggled out, still very sick, and a 
German took him in and tried to save him, thinking that Salzberg 
was a gentile, he called a Polish priest in to give him his rites. 
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1:18 -he had pneumonia and was treated with penicillin, recovering 
after six weeks. He then went to Weiden in Germany and received 
papers to go to Czachloslov. On July 16, 1945 he hitchhiked to his 
home, 300 survivors, people found in the home of the girl's uncle. 
He met up with an old friend of his and found out that his sister 
was alive. He gathered a few Polish coins and took a street car to 
a JDC orphanage to find his sister. As he travelled more he found 
more survivors and found approximately 15 people, relatives of 
people from Bedzin. He felt a need to leave Poland; too much anti- 
Semitism left there. In Bedzin, he discovered that his brother had 
returned from the USSR. With his brother, his brother's wife, and 
others, he bribed a Polish officer with Vodka to allow them to 
cross over. He went to Weiden in Germany where he helped to 
organize Jewish life and where he met his wife. 
 
6:00 - Salzberg tells a story about his wife who escaped from 
Auschwitz during an evacuation march and was captured by the 
Soviets as SS women but they eventually realized that she was not 
SS. Salzberg married her in February 1946. 
 
7:00 - he got a job through Americans to supervise issues involving 
confiscated Jewish property. He went into an office where he met 
the man who was in charge of the selections in Salesia, Professor 
Kerchinsky, the man who saved Salzberg but put others to death. The 
man said that he had reported himself and Salzberg let him go. He 
got the Americans to nail Kerchinsky and they finally captured him. 
At the Nuremberg trials he wasn't sentenced to die in the same 
region where he had killed many people. Jack Salzberg lived in 
Germany for four years before moving to San Jose and later to 
Southern California. He gives his oral history to audiences but not 
usually on video. 
.END. 
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